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Dear Horizons Community,
As 2023 comes to a close, I sit here beaming with pride at the enormous success that 
Horizons has had this year. Over the past year, we:

• Broke our record for student enrollment (for the second year in a row) and served our 
largest roster of students ever with 422 Horizons students enrolled across our three 
sites!

• Established new partnerships with the Bishop Walker School for Boys and Simon 
Elementary School to serve more Ward 8 students at our St. Patrick’s site. 

• Leaned into health equity by partnering with Shepherd’s Table to provide hot, 
nutrient dense breakfasts and lunches for our students every day.

• Provided counseling and mental health supports on-site during the summer. 

• Revamped our Swim Program to have our youngest students focus on water safety 
and a learn to swim curriculum, our middle school students focused on swim 
team training, and our rising 9th grade students focused on lifeguard training– all 
culminating in a boisterous and fun Swim Olympics hosted at Howard University.

•	 Launched	a	Saturday	Academy,	filled	with	field	trips	and	hands-on	learning	
experiences, that will provide an additional 108 hours of programming for our 
students.  This is a nearly 50% increase over our Summer Academy.

But what I’m most proud of is the success that this fostered for all of our students. In 
2023, Horizons students saw incredible gains in their math and reading skills as a result 
of the program. In fact, this past year, 70% of students made improvements or were 
above grade level in their math skills by the end of the program (69% for reading). 
And for those students who made gains, they made tremendous gains– improving their 
math skills, on average, by 8 MONTHS and their reading skills by 7.4 MONTHS over the 
course of our summer program. 

All of this is only made possible through the incredible work and support from our staff, 
funders, and partners, many of whom are highlighted in this annual report. We know that 
no one can do this work alone and we are so grateful for the support of this community 
in helping provide our students the opportunities to make transformative gains in our 
program. 

With gratitude,

Mike Di Marco
Executive Director

A Message From Our Executive Director
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Saturday Academy
 
In the fall of 2022, Horizons Greater Washington 
launched a revamped Saturday Academy to provide 
greater support to our families throughout the year. 
Co-designed with students and caregivers, the 2022-
2023 Saturday Academy consisted of two intensive 
six-week sessions in the Fall and Spring. Throughout 
the inaugural year, students took part in high-quality 
academic and enrichment activities led by highly 
experienced	and	qualified	Lead	Teachers,	support	
staff, and volunteers.
 
The Fall session included our oldest students in 
grades 5-8 and continued to build upon their 
academic and STEAM skills, provided exposure to 
career opportunities and offered guidance on high 
school options and high school and scholarship 
applications.
 
The Spring session included our youngest students 
in grades 1-4 and focused on building their critical, 
foundational reading and math skills as well as self-
regulation, emotional processes, and social skills.
 
In total, 91 students and alumni were served 
throughout the Fall and Spring Sessions of the 
revamped Saturday Academy. The Fall session 
included 36 students in grades 5-8 and the Spring 
session included 46 students in grades 1-4.
 
This year, we are looking forward to building upon 
this success and expanding the programming that is 
offered to both our students and families throughout 
the school year. In the 2023-2024 academic year, 
Horizons Greater Washington will offer three six-week 
sessions to students in grades K-8 in the Fall, Winter, 
and Spring. Students will explore the community and 
world	outside	the	school	walls,	by	taking	four	field	
trips	each	session--	filled	with	engaging,	interactive	
hands-on learning that drive home the key themes of 
each session. In total, this will provide our students 
with an additional 108 hours of programming 
throughout the school year.

For over 23 years, Horizons Greater Washington 
has provided an award-winning academic and 
enrichment program for students residing in 
underserved communities in Washington, DC 
and Maryland. At Horizons, we focus on serving 
the whole child through a robust combination 
of academics (with a heavy focus on STEAM and 
project-based learning), swim instruction, field trip 
experiences, and guest speaker events during our 
summer and school year programming. At our heart, 
we operate on the belief that every kid deserves 
educational and enriching experiences that bring joy 
and help them THRIVE!

Our families and school partners are at the heart of 
our success. We work side by side with our families 
to remove barriers to participation by providing 
reliable transportation to and from the program, 
daily meals, and all curriculum supplies needed. Our 
program features a 5:1 student/teacher ratio and is 
entirely cost-free for our families. We work closely 
with our school partners to select and support our 
students year-round for nine years.  

Horizons is unique for our long-term commitment 
to our students. Young people enter our summer 
program as rising first graders and return each 
summer up until they begin high school. Over those 
nine years, that amounts to over a year’s worth 
of high-quality, intensive, and engaging learning 
experiences on top of a typical public school 
education. Our 80% year-to-year retention rate 
demonstrates how much our families value this.

Our students make gains in reading and math, 
but they also learn how to swim, work together in 
teams, and build their confidence – supported by 
a community and professional Horizons teachers. 
Thank you for making this possible and for 
supporting our mission of advancing educational 
equity.

Our Mission and Model
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Who We Serve 
At Horizons, we make a 9-year commitment to our students and 
families. We serve K-8 students throughout DC and Montgomery 
County. Over 70 local schools help with recommending, 
promoting, and placing students in our summer program.

Outcomes
During the summer months, when students in our communities 
are experiencing summer learning loss (losing up to 3 months 
of learning), our students are experiencing summer learning 
GAIN with 70% of Horizons students making gains or being 
above grade level in math by the end of the 2023 Summer 
Program (69% in reading). Those students who made gains, 
made tremendous gains - gaining up to 8 months in math skills 
and 7.4 months in reading skills by the end of the program. Back 
in school, they have better attendance, higher GPAs, and higher 
promotion rates.

Horizons Greater Washington By the Numbers
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Enrollment
We saw unprecedented demand for our Summer Program with 422 students enrolled across our three sites. This 
represented a 9% increase from the previous year.
n 132 students were enrolled at Maret
n 155 students were enrolled at St. Patrick’s
n 135 students were enrolled at Norwood

Instruction
Our students receive individualized instruction with a 5:1 student to teacher ratio. Each site has a dedicated Reading 
Specialist,	Art	Teacher,	STEM	Teacher,	and	Certified	Swim	Instructors.	In	Summer	2023,	we	hired	124	highly	qualified	
teachers and support staff.
n 51% of teachers return year after year
n 70% of teachers have advanced degrees
n The average teaching experience is over 6 years

Hands-on Learning
Throughout the Summer Program students are provided with hands-on learning opportunities in the classroom, in the 
community,	and	in	the	pool	to	expand	their	horizons	and	build	their	confidence.
n	 Students were provided with 175 hours of summer instruction from dedicated teachers in the classroom. In addition, 

students have the opportunity to attend 108 hours of school year programming centered around interactive classroom 
instruction,	engaging	field	trips,	and	thematic	projects

n	 360	STEAM	projects	were	constructed	by	grades	H1-H6
n	 58 field	trips	were	taken	to	explore	self-expression	at	the	Phillips	Collection,	compete	in	Swim	Olympics	at	Howard	

University,	take	part	in	whitewater	rafting	and	ropes	courses	with	Calleva,	explore	Tregaron,	and	gain	first-hand	insight	
into different industries including law and hospitality through visits to Allen & Overy LLC and HMSHost.  

n	 10 guest speakers visited our program sites in person and virtually to help students build robots, code apps, and learn 
about gun violence prevention 

n	 202 hours were spent in the pool learning how to swim

Key Partnerships
The 2023 Summer Program included many exciting new changes including increasing our reach to serve students in DC’s 
Ward 8 through newly established partnerships with the Bishop Walker School for Boys and Simon Elementary School; 
leaning into health equity by ensuring more nutrient-dense meals through an innovative meal service partnership with 
fellow	nonprofit	Shepherd’s	Table;	offering	counseling	and	mental	health	services	for	our	students	through	a	partnership	
with the WISE Center and MECCA Group; and building a more intentional and impactful swim experience for our students.
n	 32 students from Ward 8 took part in Horizons at our St. Patrick’s site
n	 10,750 hot lunches and 21,500 snacks were served across all three sites by Shepherd’s Table
n	 210 hours of counseling services were provided by the WISE Center and MECCA Group across all three sites
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Building a Sense of Belonging in School
These	increased	academic	skills	build	confidence	and	a	sense	
of belonging in the classroom– which reduces absenteeism 
and encourages students to be present in school every day. 
Through data provided by District of Columbia Public Schools, 
we learned that 87% of Horizons students consistently attended 
school during the 2021-22 school year compared to 57.5% of 
non-participating students in DCPS. 

This makes a large impact as research shows that chronically 
absent students are less likely to read on grade level, more likely 
to be suspended in middle school, and more likely to drop out 
of high school (Attendance Works, 2023). That is not the case for 
Horizons students.



Parent Spotlight: 
Ivelina Benitez
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I am Ivelina Benitez, and I am proud of being AfroLatina, 
a native Washingtonian, 1st generation everything, 
and a parent of many! I grew up in Adams Morgan and 
attended H.D. Cooke Elementary School, ironically, one 
of the schools that is a feeder school and partner to 
Horizons, today.  I was raised by a single father, who was 
serious about discipline and education-so behaving and 
doing what I was supposed to do was not an option.  

My two sisters and I checked many boxes that today 
mark intersectionality and traditionally marginalized. My 
mother left when I was nine years old, and I became a 
mother	figure	to	my	sisters.		After	experiencing	that,	I	
never imagined myself as a parent. I won’t go into the 
details of what led me to make the decision to become 
the caregiver for my eldest niece in 2006. However, I 
was in my second year of law school and was not quite 
sure how I would navigate the responsibility of working 
full-time, attending Georgetown Law, and raising an 
11-month old.  With faith and love, miracles happen. 
After navigating the legal process, enrolling her at H.D. 
Cooke, and getting matters in order, a dear friend of 
mine told me about Horizons. 

I couldn’t believe all the great things she told me about 
the program, as her son was enrolled and she raved 
about transportation, swimming, trips, and reading—ALL 
FOR	FREE.		Well,	I	figured	I’d	try	it,	as	I	did	not	have	
many options.  Camps were very expensive, I had a lot 
of unforeseen costs, I faced many barriers due to legal 
processes and delays, and camps that were low costs or 
free	were	filled	quickly.	

Horizons requested a simple application, a basic 
application fee (which we have now waived for families) 
and didn’t request that I prove relationship or custody 
or request any documents that I did not have.  Her 
enrollment	at	H.D.	Cooke	sufficed.		Today,	I	can	share	
with	confidence	that	Horizons	was	the	best	decision	I	
made.  

We returned every year since then, and somehow, in 
between, my sister kept having children, and we kept 
raising them. Between my dad, my sister, and I, (yes a 
complex family affair) we enrolled a total of 5 children 
to date—4 girls and my son.  Please note, there is one 

more to go! We continue to come back because it’s 
low barrier, enhances academic performance, and my 
children love it---well those are my reasons. Unlike 
my father, I believe in positive youth development 
and choice. So I ask my children why they want 
to return to Horizons. They say their friends, the 
teachers, swimming and the trips are why they love 
Horizons! Given the impact of COVID, the social 
emotional reasons they provide are enough for me 
but	as	a	professional	in	the	field	of	education	and	
workforce development, the emphasis on learning 
loss prevention and improved academic achievement 
are key!

Today, I am happy to report that the  little 11 
month old that came into my custody when I was 
in law school, recently graduated with Honors from 
Banneker High School and is a freshman attending 
Kent	State	University,	majoring	in	Neuroscience.		The	
14 year old is a freshman at Banneker High School, my 
12 year old is in 8th grade at Jefferson Middle School, 
and the little ones are at Tyler Elementary School, 
performing at or above grade level…well on their way 
to academic excellence. 

What I didn’t know before becoming a parent, but 
know for sure now--consistency is important. Your 
commitment to quality programming every year is 
what makes the change in young people. This quality 
programming is only made possible by amazing 
partners, donors, and changemakers--YOU! Know 
that every gift, contribution, and connection you 
provide	to	Horizons	benefits	youth.	From	building	
robots and hydraulic claws to pressure rockets, and a 
host	of	other	cool	STEAM	projects,	my	children	and	
all the children enrolled are experiencing learning 
that goes far beyond a classroom.  We are shaping 
dreamers, affecting career goals, encouraging 
exploration, creating healthy habits, and building 
relationships in a safe and nurturing environment for 
young people. Your support helps make this possible. 

Seeing my children grow, explore and continue to 
seek learning is rewarding in ways I cannot repay and 
that is why I am dedicated to elevating the work and 
impact	that	I	know	firsthand.		
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Leaning into 
Health Equity

Partner Spotlight: 
Bishop Walker School for Boys

During the summer of 2023, Horizons Greater Washington 
experienced unprecedented demand for our summer program 
for the second year in a row and welcomed 422 students 
across our three sites (an increase of 9% over the prior 
summer).
 
This record enrollment was made possible in part by increasing 
our reach in DC and expanding the students that we serve 
through establishing an innovative partnership with the Bishop 
Walker School for Boys, a tuition-free independent school 
serving 81 scholars in K-5th grade.
 
As Dr. Angelina Arrington, Head of School for Bishop Walker 
School for Boys, describes:
 
“Partners like Horizons allow us to provide 
a year-round educational and social summer 
experience we wouldn’t otherwise be able to 
offer to our scholars. The academic work helps 
prevent summer learning loss, and our boys 
get to make new friends from their school and 
surrounding community. Swimming is a highlight 
of the program! We’re grateful to be a part of 
the Horizons network.”
 
Through the newly established partnership with BWS and 
Horizons’ existing partnership with St. Patrick’s Episcopal Day 
School, 22 rising 2nd  and 3rd  grade BWS scholars took part 
in the Summer Program at our St. Patrick’s site.
 
The additional scholars were incorporated into the classrooms 
at our St. Patrick’s site and additional teachers, staff, and 
classroom space were provided to accommodate our proven 
small groups learning.
 
As Jalene Spain Thomas, Head of School at St. Patrick’s 
Episcopal Day School explains:
 
“St. Patrick’s high esteem for fellow Episcopal School BWS 
is longstanding. Our belief in Horizons’ dynamic enrichment 
programs to advance educational equity is unwavering. The 
intersection of the partnership between our three institutions 
supports St. Patrick’s mission to recognize the infinite value of 
every individual. We are incredibly pleased that BWS scholars 
joined the Horizons site at St. Patrick’s this summer.”
 
As we look ahead to the coming summer, we are looking 
forward to continuing our work and partnership with the 
Bishop Walker School for the Boys and St. Patrick’s Episcopal 
Day School to expand our reach to serve even more Bishop 
Walker scholars and to provide all of our students with an 
impactful and meaningful learning experience.

The Summer of 2023 was an exciting 
time at Horizons as we welcomed 
our largest roster yet, expanded 
key partnerships, and leaned into 
advancing health equity for the 
Summer of 2023 and beyond by: 
revamping our swim program, 
improving our meals service, and 
launching counseling support. These 
changes allowed us to better serve 
our students and their families while 
continuing to provide an impactful and 
meaningful learning experience.

Building an Intentional 
Swim Program

Swimming is an integral part of 
Horizons Summer Program and a 
unique aspect of the learning strategy. 
In learning to swim, students do more 
than master an important skill; they 
also learn strategies for tackling fears 
and overcoming challenges. The 
resulting	self-confidence	and	resilience	
foster success in and outside of school.
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Last year we provided lunch meals to Horizons as 

a pilot project and it was such a success that we’re 

tripling our efforts this year and looking into the 

possibility of developing a catering venture to 

provide meals to other nonprofits like Horizons. 

The profits of this social enterprise would be used 

to offset the costs of the 135,000 free meals we 

provide to people experiencing homelessness 

every year.
 

Through the newly established partnership, our three 
sites and 422 students were provided with access to 
delicious, nutritious, and hot lunches every day; correct 
portions based on the age of each student; and input 
in the menu selection. Throughout the course of the 
summer program, 10,750 hot lunches and 21,500 
snacks were served. As we are looking ahead to 
2024, we are thrilled to continue our partnership with 
Shepherd’s Table for not only our Summer Program but 
our Saturday Academy Program as well.

Counseling Support
 
At Horizons, we are concerned about the child and 
adolescent mental health crisis – declared to be a 
national emergency by the American Academy of 
Pediatrics in December 2022 – and recognize the role 
we can have in doing more to support our students 
while they are with us.

Following up on this challenge, Horizons partnered 
with the MECCA Group and WISE Center to 
provide counseling and mental health supports for 
our students over the course of the 2023 Summer 
Program. Thanks to this partnership, counseling was 
provided on-site two times per week at each of our 
sites accounting for a total of 210 hours of counseling 
services.

We look forward to continuing this partnership during 
the school year and for the 2024 Summer Program.

Leaning into 
Health Equity

During each summer, students swim three to four days 
per week. Each student swims for at least 90 minutes 
per week in a combination of structured lessons and 
free swim.
 
During the Summer of 2023, Horizons built upon this 
foundation to create a more intentional and impactful 
swim experience by continuing the Learn to Swim 
program for our youngest swimmers, building in swim 
training for our middle school students, and offering 
lifeguard training for our H9 students.
 
Led by Coach Fogan, the swim program culminated 
with a robust Swim Olympics on August 3 in which our 
students were able to showcase the skills that they 
learned over the course of the summer and their time 
in the program.

Healthy & Nutrient Dense Meals

At Horizons, we know that our students learn best 
when they are well-nourished and able to focus on 
learning. Access to nutrient-dense meals for all youth, 
but particularly for the students who participate in 
Horizons, is critical to moving short-term and long-
term outcomes that address equity in education and 
health—an intersection of Horizons’ main values.
 
Research shows that poor nutrition increases stress on 
our physical and psychological systems, and actually 
can contribute to acting out. Carla Hannaford in Smart 
Moves: Why Learning is Not All In Your Head says 
that,	“without	sufficient	water,	amino	acids,	complex	
carbohydrates and sugars, and good fats, our frontal 
lobes do not function properly. We are unable to self 
talk, control our own behaviors, plan ahead, speak 
articulately, display integrated motor skills, or think 
before acting.”

In response, our Board approved partnering with 
Shepherd’s Table, a community-based organization 
specializing in food service for unhoused populations 
and expanding to serving youth, to be our main meals 
provider for all three of our program sites in summer 
of 2023 to create a more equitable and high-quality 
program experience for our students and families.
As Manny Hidalgo, Executive Director of Shepherd’s 
Table, describes:
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In	the	spring	of	2019,	I	was	finishing	my	final	semester	of	graduate	
school with my sights set on beginning my teaching career. 
As	one	can	imagine,	this	time	was	filled	with	a	plethora	of	job	
applications,	with	the	hope	of	eventually	landing	a	job	at	one	
of my local schools. As a Baltimore native, I had my mind set on 
remaining close to Baltimore. However, this mindset slipped ever 
so slightly when I read an advertisement for a summer teaching 
position in Bethesda, Maryland. After going through the interview 
process, I was eventually offered a position teaching reading to 
rising sixth graders. At the time, while Bethesda would be a bit 
of a drive from Baltimore, I felt that I could make it work, mainly 
because the experience I would gain in the classroom during 
the summer months would prove valuable as I prepared to enter 
the	workforce	for	the	first	time	that	fall.	Little	did	I	know	that	this	
summer teaching position, which I mainly viewed as a step into the 
proverbial door of education, would eventually become one of the 
most impactful steps I would ever take. 

Almost	immediately	upon	joining	the	Horizons	team,	I	was	
overwhelmed with the welcoming and determined attitude of my 
coworkers, administrators, and support staff. I was immediately 
surrounded by people who wanted to enrich the lives of our 
students, both academically and socio emotionally. While this 
determination had the potential to simply be “teacher talk” prior 
to	the	students	arriving,	it	was	apparent	to	me	from	the	very	first	
moment that the buses dropped off our students that the entire 
Horizons staff lived the mission of our organization - we were there 
to joyfully provide equitable education to our students. 

While a welcoming and determined workplace always makes 
teaching more manageable, no teaching position is complete 
without the students. During my time at Horizons, I have had the 
privilege of working with sixth, seventh, eighth, and ninth grade 
students. Despite a fairly large range of ages, I am constantly 
mesmerized	by	the	wonder,	compassion,	and	joy	that	all	of	
our students bring to Horizons each and every day. A teacher 
might consider themselves lucky to have one or two instances 
of	a	student	joyfully	shouting,	“I	got	it!”	in	one	school	year;	at	
Horizons, instances like these happen daily.  While the summer 
program	is	only	five	weeks	long,	the	impact	that	these	students	
have on each other, as well as on their teachers, stretches well 
beyond	that	of	a	short	five	week	period.	

I	began	my	Horizons	journey	in	2019.	Although	the	timespan	
between 2019 and 2023 is not particularly long, a lot has 
happened	in	those	five	years.	Collectively,	we	have	survived	a	
global	pandemic.	Personally,	I	have	shifted	between	various	jobs	
and schools during the school year. However, the one constant 
throughout my young professional career has been Horizons. 
Horizons	is,	and	always	will	be,	one	of	the	most	important	job	
applications I ever submitted. 

..it was apparent to me from the 

very first moment that the buses 

dropped off our students that 

the entire Horizons staff lived 

the mission of our organization 

- we were there to joyfully 

provide equitable education to 

our students.  

Teacher Spotlight: 
Matt Azarro 
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2023 Supply Drive
 
In March 2023, Horizons Greater 
Washington kicked off its Second 
Annual Supply Drive to help 
provide all Horizons students with 
the supplies needed to create a 
memorable and enriching learning 
experience.

Over the course of the spring 
drive, 113 families from Norwood, 
Maret, and St. Patrick’s Episcopal 
Day School participated helping to 
raise over $12,327. The purchased 
supplies were sorted, packed, 
and delivered to each of our three 
sites on June 21 with the help 
of volunteers from our Horizons 
community.

Horizons Giving Day
 
Wednesday, May 17 marked Horizons Giving Day. Thanks to a generous donor, 
all gifts made within the 24 hour period were matched dollar for dollar up to 
$15,000. 

We were blown away by the outpouring of support that we saw from the 
Horizons community. Thanks to you, our Horizons community, we not only met 
our goal but exceeded it by raising $15,296. That’s an extra $30,296 that impacts 
every aspect of the Horizons experience. This provided vital funding to expand 
our summer program, key partnerships with the Bishop Walker School for Boys, 
Simon Elementary School, and Shepherd’s Table, in addition to continuing to 
provide a meaningful learning experience that prepares Horizons’ students for 
the year ahead.

Swim Olympics
 
On Wednesday, August 2, 99 
Horizons’ students spanning from 
H6-H9 gathered at Howard University 
to recognize the accomplishments of 
this year’s 29 graduating H9 students 
and the three inaugural Kiki Sweigart 
award recipients.
 
Following the graduation and award 
ceremony, our students took part 
in Swim Olympics, an annual event 
that provides our students with 
the opportunity to showcase the 
swimming skills that they learned 
throughout the course of the 
program.
 
The events included a kickboard 
relay, freestyle individual race, 
freestyle relay, backstroke relay, 
medley relay, and a water polo 
tournament. It was a close race 
between the sites but the students at 
our St. Patrick’s site were victorious in 
the end taking home bragging rights 
and this year’s trophy.

Little Falls Penguin Plunge

Thank you, Little Falls Swimming 
Club!
 
For a second year, HGW was 
honored	to	be	the	beneficiary	of	
the Club’s Penguin Plunge! Thank 
you to all of this year’s athletes and 
the community at the Little Falls 
Swimming Club in Bethesda, MD. 
On July 13, the Club’s swimmers 
pledged to swim as many laps 
as they could and requested 
donations from family and friends. 
Prior to the Plunge on July 10, our 
H4 class at our Norwood program 
site actually got to visit the Club, 
join	in	on	their	swim	practice,	and	
meet new friends. We continue 
to be so grateful for and amazed 
by the support we have received 
from the Club. Thank you, all, for 
helping young people feel safe and 
confident	in	and	out	of	the	water.

HGW in the Community

Build-A-Book
 
On Saturday, March 11, over 100 
Horizons and Maret students 
gathered for the 16th Annual 
Build-A-Book; an annual tradition 
that brings together Horizons and 
Maret families to hear from a local 
author and participate in fun activity 
stations.

We were thrilled to have Lesley 
Younge, a Maret faculty member, as 
the featured author this year. At the 
event, Horizons and Maret students 
were offered a sneak preview and 
reading of Lesley’s new children’s 
book, A-Train Allen, and the 
opportunity to build-a-book of their 
own, create a bookmark, explore 
under the sea, learn about the speed 
of sound, and create their own 
setting for A-Train Allen to explore.

We would like to thank Lesley 
Younge, Carolyn Bottelier, Maret 
School, and our Horizons Maret 
Parent Council and wonderful 
volunteers for making this year’s 
Build-A-Book such a memorable 
event. 
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Reach for the Stars 
Committee Members:

Maisie Branson

Andrew Fairbanks

Daniela Gaither

Richard Gervase

Ken Giunta

Gabriella Goddard

Diane Mooney

Leana Katz

Mary Kwak

Ann Rakestraw

Jane Wu Brower
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Reach for the Stars, Horizons Greater Washington’s annual gala, was held on the evening of 
September 22, 2023, at the Four Seasons Hotel in Georgetown. The program was led by two 
emcees,	DeMarco,	an	8th	grade	student,	and	current	Horizons	student,	and	Sofia,	a	9th	grade	
student and Horizons alumna.

Members	of	our	community,	also	heard	remarks	from	this	year’s	Inaugural	Marjo	Talbott	Award	
Recipient Marta Del Cid, and guest speakers Ivelina Benitez, a Horizons parent and member 
of the Board, and Mary Alas, a Horizons alum and our AmeriCorps VISTA, on the impact that 
Horizons has on its students, families, and community.

Thanks to the outstanding support from sponsors, donors, attendees, and Raise the Paddle 
commitments, over $379,000 was raised! This critical support will play a pivotal role in our 
ongoing mission to advance educational equity in the DC region by building long-term 
partnerships with students, families, communities, and schools to create experiences that 
inspire	the	joy	of	learning.

We would also like to recognize the members of our inaugural Reach for the Stars Committee 
for their tireless efforts and help with making the event a success.
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Jane and Nathaniel Brower
Jennie and Kevin Canan
Bill and Jenifer Congdon
Bridget Dadd
Hollis and Neal Dittersdorf
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Partner Spotlight: 
Mary Alas

Horizons only goes up to 9th grade and, at that 
time, we  did not offer programming or resources to 
students who were no longer in the program (that’s 
changing thanks to the work that I am doing with our 
alumni at Horizons).
 
Nevertheless,	with	all	the	confidence	a	15	year	old	can	
muster, and thanks to Horizons, I felt ready to take on 
high school, inside and outside of the classroom, but 
this quickly changed once challenges started arising 
and I did not have the same support system I was 
used to. For this reason, I reverted into a permanent 
state of comfort protected by fear. This permanent 
state in combination with a household of immigrant 
parents who prioritized manual labor over education 
led	to	me	not	seeing	myself	worthy	of	finishing	my	
senior year at Duke Ellington School of the Arts or 
applying for college. Instead I focused on serving 
at my family’s business and I quickly realized waiting 
tables wasn’t my long term life goal. Coincidentally, 
this was around the time our executive director 
decided	he	just	HAD	to	have	the	staff	holiday	party	
at my family restaurant. Before leaving, Mike asked 
if I’d be interested in applying for an open Program 
Assistant position at Maret, and the VISTA role for 
the following year.  I remember telling myself I wasn’t 
qualified	for	either	position,	but	both	Mike	and	Marta	
gave me the push I needed to get out of the comfort 
zone and take on both roles. I meant it when I said   
my	first	day	of	Horizons	set	the	tone	for	the	rest	of			
my life.
 
Since	that	time,	my	journey	has	been	on	a	rocket	path.	
I’ve used my personal experience to begin building 
the alumni program and support that I so desperately 
needed to support our students with individual check-
ins, Saturday programming, and summer touchpoints 
and volunteer opportunities. Over the last year, I’ve 
had the honor of identifying and tracking alumni as 
well as building relationships with alumni currently in 
high school and preparing our future alumni for their 
high school transition. My high school experience as 
a Horizons alum serves as my biggest motivation to 
continue doing the work I do. 

My name is Mary Haydee Alas and I’m currently 
the AmeriCorps VISTA for Alumni Engagement at 
Horizons Greater Washington. I am honored to be 
giving	you	a	peek	into	my	journey,	thus	far.	Last	year,	
our alumni speaker at the gala was Maryam Hassan, 
who shared her path from Horizons to medical school. 
I know Maryam and am so proud of and inspired by 
her	and	her	incredible	journey.	My	pathway	to	post-
secondary success has been a bit more circuitous, yet 
has reinforced my commitment to Horizons as an alum 
and now as a staff member working to support our 
alumni	in	their	journeys.
 
My time at Horizons began prematurely, 15 years 
ago when I was only 5 years old and my older 
brother Mario was a part of the founding Horizons 
kindergarten class and,from there my parents fell 
in love with the program. They begged Ms. Kiki for 
a spot for me at the Saturday program– and she 
obliged. 

I	still	remember	my	first	day	of	Horizons,	since	it	pretty	
much set the tone for the rest of my life. Ms.Kiki was 
doing a bubble experiment where we took turns 
standing	in	a	kiddie	pool	filled	with	soap	while	Ms.Kiki	
pulled a hoola-hoop over us to enclose in a big 
bubble. I remember another teacher telling us to go 
into groups by grade, to which a great wave of fear 
and	anxiety	rushed	over	me.	I	was	five	years	old	and	
my kindergarten brain panicked at the sight of big 
kids who inevitably seemed smarter and cooler than 
me. I wanted to cry, I wanted to hide, and I quickly 
ran to Ms.Kiki.  This is one of the earliest times I felt 
uncomfortable. Instead of isolating me and letting me 
wallow	in	worry,	Ms.	Kiki	insisted	I	join	the	group	of	
third graders and reassured me that I would be okay. 
This	was	the	first	time	I	consciously	stepped	outside	
of my comfort zone, and it surely wasn’t the last time it 
happened thanks to Horizons.
 
Year after year, the summer was an opportunity for 
me to continuously step out of my comfort zone 
and thrive, fail, and learn in a safe and supportive 
environment. That was, until I hit  high school, since 
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EXPENSES $2,121,626

REVENUES $2,052,177

*NOTE: Figures are unrestricted and unaudited  
 

Horizons Greater Washington 
FY23 Financials
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David and Karen Adamson
Emerald Adeyemi
A. Ahmad
Raeda Albannai
Mary Pat and Darren Alcus
Gloria Allen
Hilary Allen
Vera Alsova
Leila Aminpour
Roberto Andrade
Catherine Apostol
Cherinne Arundel
Jenny Backus & Ed Pagano
Judy and Kenneth Bacon
Dimpy Bakshi
Jane Ballantyne
Matt and Kit Ballenger
Eliza Ballentine
Jennifer Loven Ballentine and Christopher 
Cooper
Kelley Barnaby
Judy Barr
Douglas Barrows
Elizabeth and Justin Bausch
Marisa Bellack
Ivelina Benitez
Brian Berger
Tsedey Berhanu
Laura Bieniek
Natasha Bilimoria
David Bitkower
Maria Blakely
Rebecca Bloch
Jonathan Block
Amy Boccella
Catherine and David Bohigian
Paula Bonde and Rui Barbas
Merel Bonger
Liz & Paul Bonner
Olivia Bowen
Alex	Orfinger	and	Cal	Bowie
Janet and Thomas Brady
Sarah Brady
Eric Brantley
Jane and Nathaniel Brower
Caroline Brown and Robert Malley
Ginger Brown
Oliver Brown
Andrew Brown
Jessica Bunn
Janet and Jack Buresh
Mark Buresh
Calvin Burns
Catherine Bye
Daniel Byerly
Ian Cameron and Susan Rice
Marc Canabou

Mary Cannistra
Jennifer Cannistra
Michael and Elizabeth Cantacuzene
Maria Carmona and Ari Fitzgerald
Carolyn Carnahan
Victoria Carson
Gloria Casar
Elisa Casar
Arthur Marks and Nancy Casey
Vivian Chum
Anna Chung
Diana Cieslak
Camille Ciesliga
Jessica Clancy
Andrew Clarke
Kelli Clarkson
Allison Cleveland
Erin Clinton
Sheroo Colabawalla
Fitz Collings
Leigh and Daniel Comas
Susan Wertheimer and Dan Covitz
Shona Crabtree
Susann Crivelli
Christina Cuomo Diver
Sheila Davidson and Theodore Formica
Emilie de Lorimier
Laura Desai
John and Lynne DeSarbo
Robert and Christina Di Marco
Mike Di Marco and Christie Lerro
Jean Doerr and Robert Kaplan
JP and Kara P. Dowd
Jennifer Drogula and David Wohlstadter
Sally Dunkelberger and David Daniel
William and Donna Eacho
Geoffrey Egnal
Mary Eno
Tomi Fadeyi-Jones and Steve Jones
Andrew Fairbanks and June Lee
Haiyun Fan
Claudia Fennell
Betsy and Andrew Fenzel
Richard Finkelstein and Meredith Fox
Miriam Fishman and Andrew Goldsmith
Ryan Flynn
Spencer Freebairn
Lev Freinkman
Yami Fuentes and David Konczal
Valentina Gabrielli
Justin and Daniela Gaither
Reena Gambhir
Laura and Nick Gamse
Tracy and Narendra Ganti
Bruce and Sharon Gellin
Suzanne George and Nathan Tibbits
Richard Gervase and Stuart Delery

Christina Giallourakis
JoAnne and Ben Ginsberg
Gabby and Colin Goddard
Joseph Godles
Christopher Goetz
Stephanie	Goldfine
Alison Goradia
Supriya Goswami
Matthew Gould
Michelle	Grace	and	Henk	van	Duijnhoven
Joan Greenbaum
Jamie and Aaron Groban
Neal and Ava Gross
Hannah Hahn
Sandi Hannibal
Casey Hansen
Charlotte Hart and Timothy Massad
Charles Haven
Christine and Tom Haven
Lance Helming
Benjamin	Hendricks
Ouzama and Algernon Henry
Carla Herrera
Mary Anne Hess and Daniel Freedman
Linda and Murray Hiebert
Chris Hoehn-Saric
Martha Holley-Miers
Melinda Holmes
Mimi and Richard Houstoun
Sophie Houstoun
Vladimir Hrkac
Julie Hudson
Terence Hunt
Thomas Hunter
Autumn and James Hunter
Steve Hut
Katherine Hut
Erin Illingsworth
Marie Israelite
Nakul and Sareena Jerath
William and Brenda Jews
Zailey Bae Johnson
Natalie Jones
Jennifer Joyner-Hall
Lindsay Kagin and Ryan Kagom
Jean Doerr and Robert Kaplan
Leana and Marc Katz
Abbe Kaufmann
Ann and Andrew Kay
Scott Keenan
R. Bruce and Suellen Keiner
Jennie Kempster
Jennifer Kerns
Joan Kerrigan
Sheila Kerrigan
Michael Kessler
Julian Kim

Individual Giving
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Michael Lainoff and Kathryn Kincaid
John and Rachel King
Sean and Laura Klein
Robin Klugman
Danny Freifeld and Leila Abolfazli
Azi Koochekzadeh
Maureen	and	Griffi	Kramer
Mary Kwak and Simon Johnson
Elizabeth Langsfeld
Kerry Lawrence
Lisa Lee
Joonsuk Lee
Terry and Margaret Lenzner
Paul and Susan Leonard
Jenna Lerro
Courtney Lester
Rachel Levin and Mike Buckler
Rachel Levinson-Waldman
Katherine Lew
Karolyn and Gerald Lewandowski
Cheng Hoon Lim
Angela Lipshutz
Bethany Little
Brendan Lloyd
James Loven
Katherine and Brian Lucas
Kara Maciel
Jenna Madani
Miriam Magdieli
Amanda Maldonado
Frances Malley
Betsy and Ned Mandel
Carolyn	and	Tony	Mansfield
Tahia Marable
Jason Marczak
Robert Welp and Carmel Martin
Maren Matal
Kristen Matlock
Christina McAllister
Katherine McCarron
Caroline and Andrew McDowell
Alex McGillivray
Thayer McGregor
Laura McKenna
Holly Mead
Claudia Meer and Robert Linehan
Patrick Menefee
Molly Michael
Andrea Miller
Karen and Kendra Mitchell
Nicole and David Mitchell
Nate Mitchell
Aadvik Mitra
Mayra Molina
Diane Mooney and Frank Pietrantonio
Jessica Morales
Virginia and Ed Murphy

Jackson Musker
Cindy and Dan Naatz
Alethia Nancoo
Abigail and Michael Nolan
Nan and Ron North
Mark Oh
Randi and Stephen Orava
Alex	Orfinger
Katarina Orkand and Shane Sleighter
Elissa and Bill Oshinsky
Whitney Ourisman Ferguson
Eser Ozdeger
Jane Padelford
Beth and Bryan Palma
Alex and Chase Palmer
Anya Pankratova
Ginger and Stuart Pape
Andrea Paredes-Herrera
Ben Pekkanen
Opus Penguin
Justin and Kathryn Pham
Rob and Kate Pinkerton
Naomi Pollard
Lee Popkin
Aliya Poshni
Tara and Craig Primis
Bonnie Prober
Molly Rauch
Julie and Andrew Ray
John Recchia
Lynn Ricciardella
Heather Ricks
David and Elizabeth Roberts
Diane Robertson and David Noll
Nalini and Christopher Rogers
Priscilla and William Rope
Susan Wedlan and Harold Rosen
Taryn Rosenkranz
Jonah Roth
Natalie Royal
Diane Sapir
Erica and Jay Sayko
Allison Schafer
Tisha Schestopol
Beth Schroeder
Patrick Scott and Michael Sebastiani
Thomas Shields
Jonathan Silver
Mara Silver
Emily Simone
Sally Sloan and Tom Hentoff
Brooke Smith
Paige Smith
Nicole Taylor Smith
Ruth Sorenson
Matthew Sowd and Dayna Sowd
Alison Sowers

Jalene Spain Thomas
Daniel and Lindsay Spector
Ellen Spiegel
Chrissy and Jeff Spigel
Susan Spock and Caldwell Harrop
Stephanie Stanley
Kara Stein
Gena and Josh Stern
Edward and Sarah Stettinius
Catherine Stocker
Danny Freifeld and Leila Abolfazli
Djinge	and	LeJuan	Strickland
Kathleen Sweeney-Hammond
Marjo	Talbott	and	Mark	Vershbow
Elizabeth Taylor
Anna	Tejada
Ellen and Steven Teplitz
Natasha Ter-Minassian Catterson
Parichart Thepvongs
Dana Tignor
Kim Timko
Diane Tipton
Molly Toig
Andrea Tokheim and Paul Marquardt
Jessica Trevelyan
Mario Urdaneta and Marion Rawson
Michelle	Grace	and	Henk	van	Duijnhoven
Vijay	Veerappan
Sebastian Veit
Katya Vert-Wong
Agueda Villarreal and Shyam Kambeyanda
Will Volkers
Mathis Wagner
Andrea Waite
Jennifer Ward
Nancy Waressen
Franklin and Victoria Wassmer
Renee Wegrzyn
Jane and John Weil
Robert Welp and Carmel Martin
Susan Wertheimer and Dan Covitz
Cami Wilcox
Beth Williams
Ryland Willis
Serena Wiltshire
Brooke Wolvin
Ken Woodard
Will Woods
Laura Wright
Eileen Yam
Ann Yerger
Anne and David Yockel
Linda Young
Nicholas Yunes
Sabrina Zhang
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Since 2020, Allen & Overy has played an 

integral role in the success of Horizons 

Greater Washington and the expansion 

of our program and the students that we serve. The partnership however 

extends	far	beyond	Allen	&	Overy’s	financial	support	to	Horizons	program	

and Annual Gala.

 

This summer, our middle school students visited Allen & Overy LLP for a 

hands-on learning experience and had the opportunity to receive expert 

guidance and feedback on the case statements they wrote during their 

Humanities class this summer. Working in groups - led by an Allen & Overy 

staff member - our students honed their case statements with expert 

support.	At	the	end	of	the	day,	each	group	presented	their	final	argument

 

The	day	was	also	spent	learning	about	the	management,	finance,	and	

operations	of	a	law	firm	as	well	as	tips	from	9	lawyers	on	how	to	craft	a	

compelling argument. The experience made a lasting impact as one of our 

students in attendance is now interested in pursuing a career in law. 

 

We are truly grateful for our partnership with Allen & Overy and for the 

opportunity to provide such an enriching hands-on learning experience for 

our students. We look forward to continuing our partnership with Allen & 

Overy in 2023 and beyond.

Corporate Spotlight: Allen & Overy
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Anonymous
A Foundation of Philanthropic Funds
A. James and Alice B. Clark Foundation
The Alisann and Terry Collins Foundation
Allen & Overy LLP
Ayco Charitable Foundation
Bank of America
Benevity
Bloedorn Foundation
Capital One
Clark-Winchcole Foundation
Congressional Sports for Charity
Corina Higginson Trust
DC Department of Parks and Recreation
Events DC
Fannie Mae
Fidelity Charitable Gift Fund
Fullwood Foundation
Fund for Children, Youth and Families
George Preston Marshall Foundation
GSK
Glenmede Corporation
Hattie M. Strong Foundation
The Herb Block Foundation
Himan Brown Charitable Trust
HMSHost Foundation
Holy Trinity Catholic Church
IBM
International Monetary Fund
Impact Assets

Junior League of Washington
DC	Office	of	Out	of	School	Time	Grants	and	Youth	Outcomes
Leonard & Hilda Kaplan Charitable Foundation
Luther I. Replogle Foundation
MGM Resorts Foundation
Microsoft
Montgomery County Department of Housing and Community Affairs
Montgomery County Recreation
Morgan Stanley
National Cathedral School
Office	of	the	State	Superintendent	of	Education
Philip L. Graham Fund
Proskauer
Raymond James Global Account
Rim Securities LLC
Rockefeller Foundation
Schwab Charitable Fund
Share Fund
Sharing Montgomery
Smart Family Foundation of Illinois
Smart Family Fund
St. Patrick’s Episcopal Day School Parents Association
T. Rowe Price
TIAA
TowerCares Foundation
Tyr
Vanguard Charitable
Washington Hebrew Congregation
Yield Giving
YourCause

Institutional Giving
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